St ANDREW’S CHURCH, STAPLEFORD

PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL

Charity registration number 1158492

MINUTES OF THE PCC MEETING – Thursday 24 January 2019
Please note that financial statements, notes, diary, sub-committee reports etc, are pre-circulated and filed with the minutes in the official PCC file, with key points recorded. Any discussions or decisions arising from such documents are recorded in the following text. 
Present: Simon Taylor, Felicity Cooke, Stuart Watt, Clare Kerr, Alastair MacGregor, Lisa MacGregor, Chris Cooper, Rob Needle, Jacqui Watkins, Alice Rouse, Eleanor Norman, Wendy Redgewell, Oliver Challis, Romie Ridley, and Lizzie Taylor

The meeting opened with a reading from Psalm 100 and a prayer

Apologies for absence: Christopher Bow, Suzanne Watt and Alice Barlow
90.18
Minutes of meeting held 22.11.18 

Approved and signed as a true copy
91.18
Finance - Draft accounts for 2018; review current position
The draft accounts for 2018 were circulated before the meeting along with notes from Chris Bow who was not at the meeting. Simon Taylor spoke about the accounts which were seen as very satisfactory as we have managed to absorb things not budgeted for and still have a surplus of over £1,000. The income for the Johnson is very healthy although expenditure was high because of the refurbishment. Without the refurbishment the expenditure would have come under budget. The Estate Fund isn’t showing a true picture because of the payments from Feoffees being paid in this year’s account instead of last year’s. The Nachingwea Fund and Children Society have all received their monies throughout the year.  

The General Fund account shows that collections and donations are down and we need to wonder why and how. Regular giving is increased over  budget and so this may be a transfer from the collection plate. Fees are down as they come from weddings and funerals and we have not held as many. A question was raised about Gift Aid which is reduced this year by £3,500. Looking at expenditure many items were down on last year except for the water bill which we are still in consultation with Anglia Water to reduce and recover money. 

The Magazine is showing £6,000 in profit which is largely due to the reduced printing costs.
The Verger’s cottage costs have reduced, however, costs will be going up 2019 due to the introduction of cleaning services and more use by the Curate and the Parish Administrator and so this will need adjusting.
Thanks were expressed to Sue Brown and Chris Bow for their continued work.
Budget for 2019

The Verger’s Cottage will require some maintenance and a rise in expenditure for the general running of the building. A room will be refurbished for the use of the Curate, and may also have other uses as a quiet room too.

Assumptions have been made as set out on page 3. There will be no Quinquennial repairs this year.  Later in the meeting there will be a proposal for an increase in expenditure relating to the administrator. The Youth worker received a pay of 3.3% in Sept in negotiation with SSYI and having regard to Romsey Mill pay scales and his increased responsibilities. The Feoffee’s income is an assumption and won’t be confirmed until we receive payment. A question was raised about the increase in Magazine Administration costs and it was confirmed that £800 was paid to a consultant to invoice and collect payments from advertisers, due to the Advertising Manager leaving, and it was felt this was money well spent with all monies being received. The Budget will be finalised ready to be signed off at the next meeting.
92.18
Fees
There was a review of the fees we pay, broadly using CPIH to December of 2%. The proposed figures are held on file. The figures were acceptable, save that it was agreed to increase the Choir fees to the same figure as that charged for the bell ringers. With that amendment, the figures were proposed by Simon Taylor, seconded by Felicity Cooke and agreed unanimously. 
93.18
Messy Communion
A discussion took place with some differing views. Although it was perceived as a good idea to trial a Messy Communion concern was raised for the feelings of the usual congregation without adequate notice and preparation. Also, the proposed date of 3 March was too close to the consultation finishing. The PCC were not against the idea just concerned about preparation and it was agreed that the service would be trialled on 7 April. The children would be fully involved in the service.
94.18
Fabric Committee 
Membership - The current Fabric Committee has a large membership and reforming the Committee to reduce the numbers of members has been suggested. There is a possibility that some members may have already stood down but Steve Brown would need to talk to them. Proposed by Simon Taylor, seconded by Felicity Cooke and agreed in principle. 
Terms of reference - Proposed by Simon Taylor, seconded by Felicity Cooke and unanimously agreed.
95.18
Up dates on ongoing projects:

a. Parish Administrator (Felicity Cooke) – for report
The group have met twice and the specification has nearly been finalised. The salary may need to be increased to £12 per hour. This was considered by the PCC. It is hoped that recruitment will be completed by the end of March. Several suggestions were made for advertising the post – not all would carry a charge and would spread the net widely. The PCC approved the increased salary.
b.
Parish warden scheme 

The Service Level Agreement has now been signed off. The scheme will be supported by St Andrew’s by donations of £500 for three years in first instance. The post has now been advertised once with no suitable applicants, and advertised again. The Parish Council has agreed that they will pay £1,000 up until the end of March with £4,000 per annum from April for the next three years. Once the post has been filled there is a list of people who would want to use the service. An extra £1,000 will need to be raised each year. The Standing Committee took two decisions, namely to appoint Joan King and Stuart Watt onto the Steering Group, with Joan King representing St Andrew’s on the interviewing Committee, and agreeing Terms of Reference for our Representatives. Stuart Watt had some concerns about the Terms of Reference and felt there may be some compliance issues. 
The appointments of Joan King and Stuart Watt were ratified by the PCC unanimously.

After some discussion the following revised wording for the Terms of Reference was proposed:


“The duties of the representatives on the Steering Group will, so far as reasonably possible, be:

1. To represent the PCC, the community and users of the scheme on the Steering Group by ascertaining the views of the PCC and, so far as possible, those of the community and users of the scheme

2. To receive and implement any instructions from the PCC as regards their involvement in the Steering Group

3. To receive financial reports from Age UK under the terms of the agreement with them, keep the PCC informed of the financial position, and make representations to Age UK as appropriate

4. To ensure that the mission of the church (in its broadest sense) is appropriately advanced by the church’s involvement in the scheme, including through the marketing of the scheme, and that no aspect of the scheme or the way it functions is adverse to that mission or likely to harm the reputation of the church, and to report fully on these matters to the PCC

5. To provide a short written report on the scheme and meetings of the Steering Group to each meeting the PCC or as often as the PCC determines.”

The revised terms were proposed by Simon Taylor, seconded by Alastair MacGregor, with 14 voting for and 1 voting against.
Huge thanks were offered to Joan King and Stuart Watt for the work they have done in setting up this project. 
c.
Reaching out to Stapleford (Simon Taylor) – for report

The Consultation is in progress.  
d.
Preparations for Curate 

The preparation for our new Curate is progressing well. Felicity Cooke and Simon Taylor have started clearing the office to get it ready for decorating along with the new Parish Room which, although primarily for use by the Curate, could be used by different groups.

96.18
Up dates (Simon Taylor):

b. Chip and Pin machine
More volunteers are needed to bring the use of the chip and pin machine into the mainstream. A suggestion was made about the contactless box which could be purchased for £100. If someone gives in this manner they can be gift aided – needs to scribble on envelopes.
c. Church sound system
The system has now been delivered and is being stored in the Vestry. It doesn’t take a lot of space. It has already been used for a youth party, and it will be used for the Connect Service on Sunday.
d. Charities notice board
Thanks to Liz Megson for up-dating the notice board.
97.18
Accounting for funds received from Feoffees
Stuart Watt reported the on the way money from Feoffees is accounted for in the church funds. The charity rules say three-fifthsof the Feoffee’s income is to be paid annually to the PCC for the maintenance of church and for other purposes as set out in the Feoffee’s Scheme. At issue was whether the monies received should continue to be received into the restricted Estates Fund, or paid instead into the unrestricted General Fund. The notes on file contain summaries of arguments for and against change. After a discussion the PCC voted on the proposal to change the current practice. Votes cast: 1 in favour of change, 12 against and 2 abstentions.
98.18
Governance: Succession planning – for report (Simon Taylor) 
The report is on file. It was pointed out that Chris Cooper should have back up for running the church heating and operating the boiler. Thanks were given to Chris for his continued help in ensuring that the boiler continues to run well. 
99.18
Safeguarding – for report (Lisa MacGregor)
The report is on file. There has been significant progress. Thanks were expressed to Lisa MacGregor for her continued hard work.
100.18
Diary review (draft attached)
3 March – not Messy Communion

29 March – Lent Lunch

30 March – Mothering Saturday event

It has been agreed with the Village Weekend Committee that this year’s church service will be on  the Sunday afternoon. A Connect service is scheduled but it will be possible to turn that into a suitable marquee event.
101.18
Sub-committee and group reports

e. Youth & children – no report
f. Events – The Events Committee are currently arranging the Mothering Saturday activities and the Easter Morning breakfast.
g. Prayer/House groups – report attached.  The groups have been promoted in pew sheets but there were no additions to the groups. Francess’ group needs continued prayers for new members. The PCC noted that groups can really help with personal faith and personal issues.

h. MU – no report
i. Stapleford-Nachingwea Link – no report
j. St Andrew’s Children’s Society Partnership – Rob Needle reported that the Chief Executive has stood down and Emily Timmins, who has preached twice at St Andrew’s, is also leaving.  
k. Fabric – no report
l. Johnson Hall – Felicity Cooke reported that there is nothing major to report and that the Committee are tying up loose ends of the recent refurbishment which is settling down nicely after all the disruptions.
m. Friends of St Andrew’s – The concert in December raised £200.
n. Deanery Synod – No meeting has taken place since the last PCC meeting.
o. Great Shelford & Stapleford joint committee – No meeting has taken place since the last PCC meeting.
102.18
Matters arising from minutes of last meeting not dealt with elsewhere 
No matters arising. Future discussions will include the Standing Committee and its relationship with PCC.
103.18
Correspondence
None
104.18
Any other business 
Discussions about the website video page are ongoing.
105.18
Date of next meeting is 28.3.2019 and the APCM  will be held on 29.4.2019
The meeting closed with the Grace.
